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Message on the occasion of the online meeting with novices and professed

Dear Novices and Professed,
1. First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to each of you for participating in this meeting, organized by the General Government and the Secretariat for Formation of the Congregation. It brings me great joy to discuss the present and future of our Congregation with you, and to partake in this special moment where we not only converse but also encourage one another in our journey of faith and consecration. I stand before you as a fellow traveler, sharing with you some reflections from the path we have walked, both from my personal experience and in my role as a leader of the Congregation alongside my fellow Councillors. This meeting is an opportunity to remind you that the General Government is invested in your vocational journey. This is not mere formality; it is a genuine expression of our desire to be close to you, to walk with you, and to accompany you in your joys, challenges, and questions. Thank you for your presence! I will now share with you some reflections about our Congregation from my perspective.
2. One key issue I would like to highlight is the sense of belonging to our Congregation. When we embrace consecrated life as a response to our baptism, we commit ourselves not only to a mission but also to a religious family and to the Church, the People of God. For each of us, the Redemptorist Congregation must be our home. And, like any home, it requires care, dedication, and often patience, especially when it comes to human relationships and conflicts. It is crucial to feel at home, to feel welcomed. This sense of belonging must be nurtured daily. We are part of a long tradition of faith and mission, and we have the privilege of standing on the shoulders of great saints, blesseds, martyrs, and many confreres who have gone before us, dedicating their lives to redemption. It is vital that we feel this history as our own, that we actively embrace the spiritual and missionary legacy we have received, not passively, but by contributing our own witness, creativity, and renewal to keep the charism alive. We should feel joy and pride in belonging to this group, even amidst the challenges that community life and mission bring. When we have a profound sense of belonging, we feel co-responsible and give our best because we find meaning in what we do. One of the pressing issues in today’s world is precisely the lack of meaning and belonging. Everything feels fleeting, fluid. The high number of religious who leave consecrated life is alarming. This makes us reflect: why is this happening?
3. We live in times of rapid change, and naturally, the future may cause us concern. The world often confronts us with complex questions and situations that seem to have no easy answers. But I want to encourage you not to fear the future. Our mission does not require us to have all the answers but to be authentic in our witness. Our very witness, our ability to listen and welcome others, is already a response in itself. The modern world, with its swift changes, needs people who are willing to listen, to be present, and to offer a living example of faith. As novices and professed members of the Congregation, you can give this witness. Often, simply being available to listen makes all the difference. I could share countless experiences where I encountered people with significant problems who just needed someone to listen to them.
4. When we profess our vows, we do not do so for ourselves. In response to our baptism, we identify with the kenosis of Christ, who gave everything for humanity (cf. Phil 2:7-8; Jn 1:14). We profess for the Congregation, which embraces the mission of the Redeemer. This requires us to have willing hearts, open to new and unknown experiences. This openness includes encountering new cultures, learning new languages, and learning from others. Thus, being a missionary means being ready to step out of ourselves, beyond our limits and comforts, to embrace others, understand their realities, and acknowledge our own limitations. By doing so, we broaden our horizons and discover the richness of diversity that God offers us. So, dear novices and professed members, do not be afraid to embark on the adventure the Spirit sets before us in the different contexts in which we live.
5. A significant challenge we face within our Congregation is the generational gap. We live in a time of such rapid technological and cultural change that there is often a sense of disconnect between generations. However, I firmly believe that the new generations, represented by you, have the potential to bridge this generational gap. With patience and creativity, you can connect with the older generation, understanding their experiences while offering them the freshness of new ideas and technologies, helping them not to become digitally isolated. This is not an easy task; it requires commitment and humility, but it is possible. When we succeed in creating this bridge between generations, our community life is enriched, and our mission is strengthened. It is important to listen to the stories of our older confreres, particularly their missionary experiences, as they can greatly enrich our understanding.
6. Another fundamental aspect we must never neglect is our spiritual life. Every day, we must remember that we are consecrated. Redemptorist spirituality is profoundly Christ-centered, providing us with the essential elements to nourish our consecration. Spirituality is not something to focus on only during the seminary or novitiate; it remains crucial after we profess our vows or are ordained. In fact, if we wish to persevere in consecrated and missionary life, we need to cultivate a profound spiritual life. Spirituality should be a constant companion on our journey, sustained daily by prayer. It is what keeps us firm in times of difficulty, helps us discern, and provides clarity about our mission. Redemptorist spirituality is a gift we have received, and it is our responsibility to keep it alive and fruitful in our lives.
7. We are professed missionaries in a religious congregation, and this sets us apart from diocesan clergy. However, it is not only community life that distinguishes us but our consecration, which should permeate our entire apostolic life. We must be cautious not to let clericalism overshadow our consecration. Consecrated life is a response to God's call to live the Gospel in a radical way, involving a deep relationship with our community and the mission entrusted to us. Our consecration gives us our true identity as Redemptorist missionaries, and we need to live it fully, without allowing tendencies that diminish or weaken this calling. Unfortunately, for some confreres, there seems to be little difference between being a Redemptorist missionary and a diocesan priest, as they focus solely on the priestly ministry. But the Redemptorist life is much more than that.

8. I also want to emphasize that we are a missionary congregation of both priests and brothers, both equally called to follow Christ in the mission of proclaiming the Gospel. We must not overlook the importance of Brothers, who, although they do not pursue priestly ministry, play a fundamental role in building the Kingdom of God. Whether through pastoral, social, educational, or administrative service, Brothers contribute to the fraternal dimension and community life. Our vocational ministry must highlight the vocation of Brothers, showing that their call is as essential as that of priests, and that the diversity of gifts enriches the Redemptorist mission. It is crucial to present all dimensions of the consecrated life to young people, encouraging them to discover the beauty of serving God and others, whether as a Brother or a priest. In this way, we continue building a living Church where all are called to be missionaries, each with their specific charism, extending our mission to places where ordained ministers may not reach.
9. Finally, I want to stress the importance of never turning our backs on the poorest and most abandoned. Our mission is to embrace Christ the Redeemer on their behalf. They are the priority of our mission (cf. Communicanda 1 [2017], n. 23). Our saints, blesseds, and martyrs dedicated their lives to them, not as an abstract sociological category, but as real people with their own stories of suffering and redemption. As missionaries, we are called to do the same. We must not see the poor as an abstraction or a mere intellectual reflection, but as individuals before us, with their pain, joys, and hopes. It is for them that our mission is especially directed. Through our consecration to Christ the Redeemer, our commitment to the poor and abandoned lies at the very heart of our Redemptorist vocation. "Moved by the apostolic spirit and filled with the zeal of the Founder, faithful to the tradition marked by our predecessors, and attentive to the signs of the times, all Redemptorists are 'cooperators, partners, and servants of Jesus Christ in the great work of redemption'" (Const. 2).
10. Dear novices and professed members, I encourage you to live out this vocation with intensity, to cultivate a sense of belonging to our Congregation, to fearlessly embrace the future, remain open to mission, and, above all, never turn your back on the poorest and most abandoned. Let us move forward together, trusting in God's grace and remaining steadfast in our commitment to authentically live the Gospel, with hearts and minds always open to what God calls us to be and to do in the world. May Mary, Mother of Perpetual Help, together with our saints, blesseds, and martyrs, especially Blessed Gaspar, patron of formation, intercede for us and help us to be missionaries of hope in the ways of the Redeemer.
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